GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 19 January 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly (7:10pm)
Mrs Moughtin
Apologise


Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mr M. Wade 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/077

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the January general meeting and wished the Board a happy New Year. In December the Chair attended the Cathedral Christmas Service, QEII Prize Giving and the Youth Club Christmas Party.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/078

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 14 December 2022. Mr Jones proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
	22/079

	Item 22/072 TT Peel Day Proposals
The Town Clerk reported he had recently received the cost estimates for holding an outdoor music event on the Sunday evening and the Peel Day motorsport attractions on the Monday of TT race week. The Town Clerk advised to engage two tribute acts, local support acts, erect a stage, and security between 3pm and 10pm on Sunday evening would cost up to £35,000. This would be in addition to the usual Peel Day costs for the Monday event. Mr Moughtin stated these costs could not be supported and the Commissioners event should concentrate on the Monday of TT race week in its new  location between Stanley Road and the end of the Promenade. In addition, Mrs Moughtin proposed a road closure of East Quay could be provisionally sought for Sunday 4 June 2023 which local businesses could use to   put on outdoor entertainment. These proposals were seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 22/074 Western Swimming Pool Budget
The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 10.

Item 22/075 Proposed Highway Traffic Orders 

The Board noted the communication agreeing a trial of these orders was sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 22/076 Bus Service Review 

The Board noted the content of the Head of Transports communication dated 22 December 2022 requesting a meeting to discuss the Commissioners’ proposed changes to the buses serving Peel.

Item 22/069 Any Other Business Operational Items

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/080
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met on 23 December 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed and did not oppose the following applications: 22/01389/B Erection of extension at 15 Birch Drive; 22/01478/B Replacement rooflight at 6 Lyndale Avenue; 22/01434/B Erection of porch at 2 Birch Drive; 22/01333/B Erection of extension, construction of garage and conversion of existing garage for tourism use at 1 Mourne View. Peel (amended drawing); 22/01483/B Erection of replacement extension at 27A West View;  and 22/01476/C additional use to permit the use of education room for functions at Sunset Lakes, Ballagyr Lane.

The lead members reviewed the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:
· 22/01358/B Approval for installation of replacement front door at 7 The Groves, Peel

· 22/01162/B Approval for Erection of raised patio roof terrace at Luss House, 14 Patrick Street, Peel.

· 22/00921/B Refusal for installation of replacement windows at 59 Douglas Street, Peel.

· 22/00830/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 56 Patrick Street, Peel.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer was awaiting further information on the solar aspects of the Reayrt Aalin project.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/081

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly attended the meeting at 7:10pm.

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had not met in December 2022.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/082
	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mrs Moughtin reported the Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee met on 14 December 2022 when the following maters were discussed:

The Lead Member noted the content of the Technical Officer’s works report. The Technical Officer advised the outdoor staff had predominately being gritting pavements in early December to prevent falls. This activity would be easier if the Department of Infrastructure provided a supply of grit and grit spreading equipment to the Commissioners’ depot or more grit bins around the Town. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners should assist in ice and snow clearance works but need the necessary resources to undertake this task quickly and effectively. This matter should be included within the Highway Service Maintenance Charter currently being prepared by the Department. The Technical Officer reported the Commissioners’ staff had collected grit a number of times from Ellerslie Depot which had proven problematic in difficult and congested driving conditions.

The Technical Officer reported the Commissioners’ staff were working on four void properties, routine gully emptying, hedge cutting, the campsite toilets, laying concrete floor in the Town Hall Old Workshop and clearing the overgrown gardens at the Promenade Pumping Station. The Technical Officer reported the new style herring and scallop street light fitting had been installed by the Manx Utility Authority in the Castle Street Gardens.

The Technical Officer reported a number of commercial properties required fire prevention works. The Philip Christian Centre required fire door strips in the New Year and a fire alarm was required in the Sailing Club. The Technical Officer advised the fire door strips were the Commissioners’ responsibility but the fire alarm for the Sailing Club was the existing tenant’s responsibility. The lead members stated this matter should be discussed with the tenant to get this work undertaken. The lead members requested updates on the roadside wall at Weatherglass corner, an overgrown hedge on Tynwald Road, dilapidated buildings, the dilapidated Atholl Street building plot, and the private wall at Heathfield House. The Technical Officer reported a new mechanism for one face of St Peter’s clock would cost £250 and an annual inspection would cost £600. The lead members agreed to purchase a new mechanism and to pay for an annual inspection going forward.

The lead members noted the content of the November 2022 profit and loss report, and budget report. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners income and expenditure was consistent with their budget forecasts including seasonal variations. The Town Clerk advised the previously reported surplus in the salary budget had been spent paying the back pay and the 6% pay award in November 2022.

The lead members noted the content of the value of the Agricultural Hereditaments reported by Treasury in their communications dated 1 December 2022.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 23 November 2022 from Treasury concerning the rating appeal for 10 Tommy Clucas Avenue.

The lead members noted the content of the communications concerning the Western Swimming Pool and the Energy from Waste Plant from the Department of Infrastructure dated 10 and 29 November 2022 respectively which were reported to the December 2022 Board meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the Western Swimming Pool Budget dated 23 November 2022. The Town Clerk reported all these issues were consistent with the 2023/24 budget forecasts prepared by the Commissioners’ staff. The lead members agreed to recommend a 3p increase in the pound Town rate and £25 per household increase in the refuse rate to the Board.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ hardware had been delivered and would be available in January 2023.

Item 8 Refuse Collection Contractor Contract Increase
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 11 January 2023 from the refuse collection contractor requesting a 10% CPI inflation increase from 1 April 2023. The Town Clerk advised inflation had dropped slightly in to 2023 and the agreement permitted a CPI increase. Mr Jones proposed subject to receiving confirmation on the cost of this service an increase of up to 10% was acceptable. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 10 Western Civic Amenity Site and Rates 2023/24
The Board noted the content of the Western Civic Amenity Site communication dated 12 January 2023. The Board noted the reduction in proposed contributions from 22% increase to a 16.1% increase for the 2023/24 year. Mrs Moughtin advised the Board the employment of a bookkeeper and use of an accountant had resulted in the necessary financial and corporate governance improvements taking place within the last twelve months. This will ensure their costs are now transparent and under control. Mrs Moughtin stated these long-standing management issues, which came to light at the end of 2019, could now be resolved. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should accept the 16.1% increase for 2023/24 to permit them to operate with a small surplus and contribute to the Western Civic Amenity Site historic debt to the Department of Infrastructure dating back to 2019. Mr Jones seconded this proposal subject to the Western Civic Amenity Site providing regular financial updates to the constituent Boards. This will ensure they were keeping to their budget and if they seek an above inflation budget increase they have provided the necessary justification. Mrs Moughtin advised the Western Civic Amenity Site Board had agreed more transparency was required including quarterly financial reporting. The Board unanimously agreed Mrs Moughtin’s proposal with Mr Jones’ amendments.

Item 10 2023/24 Budget and Rates
The Town Clerk advised the budget prepared for the November 2022 Board meeting took into consideration all the matter subsequently discussed concerning joint boards and Commissioners’ contractors costs. He recommended the Commissioners levy the requested 6p rate for the Western Swimming Pool Board but only pay 2.5p and keep the remaining funding as a contingency to permit a one off payment to the Board which is allowed under their new Board Order. Mrs Moughtin stated at the Lead Member Committee meeting for Finance a 3p increase in the Town Rate and £25 per household increase in the refuse rate was proposed. Mr Jones seconded the Lead Member Committee for Finance recommendation and the Board unanimously agreed the Town Rate would increase by 3p from 264 to 267p and the Refuse Rate would increase by £25 from £198 to £223 per property. The Town Clerk advised no wish list items required consideration. Mrs Moughtin asked the Town Clerk to commence recruitment into the recently vacated Campsite Attendant position as soon as possible. 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/083
	Item 11 Regional Swimming Pool Report

The Board noted the content of the Tynwald commissioned report into swimming pool provision on the Island. The Town Clerk advised the regional pool constituent local authorities had not been contacted at any time during the preparation of the report. He highlighted a perceived lack of understanding of how joint boards operate including the need for board orders, elected political Boards, officer support and compliance with statutory financial regulations. The Town Clerk stated very little financial comparison data was available from the Government operated pools and the regional pool financial data was over a single year. The year chosen in the report coincided with ongoing works at the National Sports Centre (NSC) and when major events were still being cancelled post covid. This will result in some anomalies in the financial data and additional risk when interpreting this data. For example, the swimming pool lesson data may be skewed through the work at the NSC and the café income may have increased through local tourists spending more at local facilities because travel off Island was still being governed. The Town Clerk advised the overall recommendation from the report was to centralize the pool provision. Mrs Moughtin advised the Western Swimming Pool Board had written to the local Members of the House of Keys because they were dissatisfied with the report. The Town Clerk recommended the Commissioners should write to the Department of Education, Sport and Culture to highlight the local concerns. The Chair stated the community issues associated with the regional pools was an important consideration and the Commissioners should write to the Department to secure the retention of the current subvention funding for the Western Pool and to highlight the problems. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.    
Item 12 Communications on Western Swimming Pool 

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 10 January 2023 from the Board of the Western Swimming Pool and Mrs Lord-Brennan MHK response dated 10 January 2023. The Chair stated these communications highlight the lack of clarity around communication and the long-term future of the regional pool. The Chair stated the Western Swimming Pool Board retraction of the 6p funding request to the constituent local authorities is consistent with the resolution made earlier in this meeting. 

Item 13 Byelaw Consultation Response

The Board noted the content of the reports on the outcome of the byelaw consultation including those who expressed additional views and comments in support of their consultation response. The Town Clerk summarized the response to the Commissioners’ consultation.

A low number of responses were received with only 8.5% (369) of electors (4348) responding and 10.5% (331) of households. For comparison purposes, at the 2021 local election 32.80% of the electorate voted. The low number of responses could indicate most electors and households are ambivalent or content with the existing byelaws. Those who have responded either like to engage in a democratic process to express their views or have strong view on one or more of the issues in the questionnaire. The frequency of responses peaked at 30 per day in the first week after the postal service had delivered the questionnaire to all the households. The responses then tailing off to less than 5 responses per day (or up to 20 per week) for the remainder of the period. However, during the final week an increase in responses was noted, with additional information attached, predominately seeking greater dog access to the beach and less dog restrictions. 
The quantative and qualitative assessment of the consultation responses is as follows:

80% (294) of respondents were in favour of a new byelaw to govern storing and residing in mobile dwellings in public places. The majority of respondents’ comments were negative about motorhome parking on roads and in car parks. A small number of respondents wanted this extended to larger vehicles in general. A small number of respondents highlighted potential problem with existing highway legislation and wanting to encourage parking in specific areas including Marine Parade. The Town Clerk recommended the Commissioners should work with the Department of Infrastructure to bring forward appropriate highway and car park legislation for these vehicles. 
81.3% (299) of respondents were in favour of preventing persons feeding animals and birds in public places. The majority of respondents’ adverse comments related to feeding seagulls. A small number of respondents highlighted they wished to feed ducks on the river and feed birds in the winter. Mr Jones advised you could not put in place regulations which were species specific because they could not be enforced. He recommended Byelaws should be drafted to restricted the feeding of animals and birds at specific locations such as Michal Street, the Promenade and other locations were food is regularly consumed.

55% (202) of respondents were in favour of governing exterior lighting on buildings and premises. The majority of respondents’ comments related to the subjective nature of this nuisance. Onchan Commissioners have advised they have recently removed this from their Byelaws. A small number of respondents highlighted they wished to erect Christmas lighting and problems with street lighting. The Town Clerk recommended based on the lack of support and enforcement difficulties the Commissioners should not pursue a Byelaw of this nature.
63% (230) respondents were opposed to reducing the prohibition of dogs on Peel Town Beach by one month to enable it to commence on 1 May each year. The majority of respondents who opposed this change highlighted good weather in April, Easter holidays, failure to keep dogs under control, and dog mess. A number of respondents wanted to see the restrictions increased to prevent dog on this beach and a minority wanting dog access removed from Fenella Beach. To counter these views a minority wanted less dog restrictions and more access to the beach. This included access in the morning/evenings, having restrictions only in the school holidays and all year round access below the hightide mark. The Town Clerk recommended the existing restrictions should remain in force with the prohibition being in place on Peel Town Beach from 1 April to 30 September each year. The Chair stated the Commissioners had sought a compromise in this instance which had not been supported by the electors of Peel.

82% (302) of respondents were in favour of prohibiting dog access to all children’s playgrounds and games courts. The majority of respondents supported dogs being precluded from playgrounds. A minority highlighted dogs will go to the playground with the family. Concerns were expressed about the potential exclusions from the astro turf and the football pitch on the Headlands. The Town Clerk recommended a consistent approach should be used to prescribe designated children’s play areas to which the Byelaw restrictions would apply.

78% (287) of respondents were in favour of dogs being under close control on the large residential open spaces built since 2010. The majority had concerns relating to dogs being under control and dog mess. The counter argument related to a lack of dog exercise locations in the new housing estates. The Town Clerk recommended a consistent approach should be used to prescribe designated areas to which the Byelaw restrictions would apply.

34 (9.2%) respondents mentioned enforcement in their response. The Chair stated in the recruitment of a new Warden the hours of working must be flexible to allow enforcement at night and weekends.
The Chair proposed the recommendations described above should be agreed by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed all the recommendations. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners’ advocate would now assist in drafting the new Byelaws. The Dog Byelaws would be the first to be drafted.

Item 14 Removal of Headlands Shelter

The Chair reported local residents’ concerns regarding the ongoing antisocial behaviour at the Headlands shelter, littering and damage to property. The Chair proposed the shelter should be relocated to a more accessible location where better oversight could be achieved. The Chair advised the shelter would only be relocated after consultation had taken place with youth groups and schools in the Town to find the best location. Mr Crompton recommended the street angles should be consulted because they had spoken to him about the problems associated with this facility. Mr Crompton seconded the Chair’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Proposed Partial Closure of Tynwald Road

The Board noted the content of the draft order. Mr Jones advised the Commissioners’ previous concerns had been addressed in this new order and he proposed the Board support this order. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 16 Suspension of Statutory Nuisance Investigation Service
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 11 January 2023 from the Department of Infrastructure advising the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture will be suspending their statutory Public Health Act nuisance investigation service. Mr Jones stated it was disappointing this service was being withdrawn when the Department had all the equipment to undertake this work. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners write to the Department to express their concerns about the reduction in the services being provided. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 17 Consultation on Climate Change Reporting

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture dated 30 December 2022. The Chair proposed the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee should respond to this consultation on behalf of the Commissioners. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18 Highway Maintenance Service Level Agreement

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 21 December 2022 and the Highway Maintenance Service Level Agreement. Mr Jones stated this agreement was seeking to increase maintenance standards including frequencies of work which would increase costs. The Town Clerk reported the document included additional functions including inspection/reporting and emergency gritting which is not within the current service agreement. The document makes no reference to any payment being made for any additional works. Mr Jones proposed, as this matter had previously been discussed with the Minister in November 2022, it should be raised with him again at their next meeting.

Item 19 Holocaust Memorial Day Service

The Board noted the invitation dated 13 January 2023 for the service on 20 January 2023. The Chair agreed to attend this function.

Item 20 Cashpoint in Peel

The Board noted the communications between the Commissioners and the Department of Enterprise between 12 December 2022 and 10 January 2023 concerning the possible installation of a cashpoint at the Town Hall. The Town Clerk reiterated the Board had previously agreed to work with interested parties if retail premises were unwilling or unable to provide this important service. The lack of access over the weekend, evenings and bank holidays to the Town Hall was discussed and if the building could be reconfigured to overcome these shortcomings.  

	
	
	

	ITEM 19 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/084
	Mrs Moughtin stated job vacancies should be advertised in the Courier.

The Chair congratulated Mr Smith on completing the Spines Fell Run to raise funds for multiple sclerosis charity.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 9:33pm
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